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Chief Barker's report 

I am delighted to present our 2021 Annual Report and Accounts. 

When we look back at the past year, it's hard not to think of the ongoing pandemic and the huge impact it had 

on so many lives. The year 2021 was a devastating year for many of us, especially those who lost loved ones, 

coped with illness or lived with isolation. For disabled and disadvantaged children, it was a time when the right 

support was hard to come by, and many saw their physical and mental health go downhill. 

For our charity it was an exceptionally challenging year. Our ability to fundraise was drastically reduced at a time 

when children needed our services more than ever. We had to review and make difficult decisions about how we 

raised money, how we were structured and how we delivered our programmes. 

However, I am proud of how we adapted and delivered our support in tough times. Throughout the year we 

continued to support disadvantaged and disabled children via the provision of grants for equipment, wheelchairs 

and Sunshine Coaches. We also adapted our Variety Great Days Out programme to provide children with virtual 

experiences until it was possible to physically enjoy days out again. 

Then, with the easing of lockdown restrictions in the summer and autumn of 2021, we were able to successfully 

market and hold a number of fundraising events, including our 29th annual Props lunch in London and the 

Legends of Industry event in Manchester. At the same time, building on our recovery plan from earlier in the 

year we focused on recruiting roles in our fundraising and marketing teams. 

In 2021 we spent over £1.9m on the provision of 229 grants and gifts to disabled and disadvantaged children. 

In total we supported 18,438 children and young people to receive better care, to improve their mobility, 

independence and wellbeing, to facilitate access to educational experiences - and to better cope with the 

pressures of the pandemic. 

I'd like to recognise the leadership and commitment, of our Chief Executive, Conrad Hollingsworth, who 

successfully led us through an extremely difficult pandemic period. I would further recognise the considerable 

contribution of our long serving Finance Director, Taina Teegan, who after 19 years left us in the latter part of the 

year for a new adventure. I would also like to recognise our North West Development Director Lyn Staunton for 

her consistent performance, and I would like to thank new members of our developing senior management team 

for their valued contribution. 

I'm equally grateful to our previous Chief Barker, Dilly Kitchlew-Williamson, trustees and committee members 

who have unfailingly given their time and energy to guide the charity though the crisis using the best combination 

of experience and expertise. 

Finally, I want to thank our staff, volunteers and supporters. In such a challenging year we couldn't have done 

it without their enormous effort and dedication. Looking ahead, I am confident that we can continue to grow 

and develop our services in 2022 and beyond - making sure children don't miss out on the experiences and 

connections that should be part of every childhood. 

Tushar Prabhu 

Senior Vice President 2021 and Chief Barker and Chair of Trustees 2022 
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